TOWN OF CARROLLTON
MONTHLY MEETING
February 15th, 2022
 5:00PM 
Municipal Complex

640 Main Street

Limestone, NY  14753
Present: Supervisor Bob Rinfrette, Councilman Ralph Bottone, Councilman Dan Newbury, Councilman Jay Little, Councilman David Barger (by phone), Town Clerk Julie Carlson, Bookkeeper Keli Rounsville, Hwy Superintendent Mike Fox, CEO/Building and Electrical Inspector Lance Jobe (by Phone), PB Chair Wendy Johnston, CWO/S1&2 Maintenance Ricky Dixon, ZB Chair Bob Burkett. Not Present: Town Attorney Eric Firkel. Also Present: Town Residents Jeff Case, Tyler Robinson, Ian Clark. Guests: Bradford Raptors Representative Jen Redington, Tom Fenner Realtor. 
Supervisor Rinfrette called the Meeting to order at 5:00PM directly followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Motion made by Councilman Little, seconded by Councilman Newbury to accept January Monthly Minutes as written. All voting yes, Motion carried. 

Motion made by Councilman Bottone, seconded by Councilman Little to pay bills presented. 
All voting yes, Motion carried.

2021 Bills Presented




2022 Bills Presented 




· General    $12,029.67 v#277-280


             General   $71,362.55 v#9-34
· Highway  $       19.10 v#170              

             Highway $  6,133.47 v#2-15
· Sewer 1   $    
  -0-


            
             Sewer 1   $   -0-
· Sewer 2    $     974.83 v#119-120


             Sewer 2   $  1,694.26 v#5-13
· Water       $ 
  -0-  


             
             Water      $  6,640.02 v#5-12
· Capital     $            -0-   


             
             Capital    $65,455.59 v#1-2
        Total     $13,023.60




Total     $151,285.89
Checks Received:

   
 $ 412.00 Town Clerk's Acct-Jan Sales
 
 8,462.00 Justice Michael Soper-Fines Collected for January
  
 5,283.00 Justice Joseph Crowley-Fines Collected for January
   
 3,689.00 Rental Income 
           423,646.24  2022 Tax Warrant Items from Tax Collector 
                  325.00 Soccer Donations for nets /net repairs       
  Total $441,817.24
Monthly Written Reports:  The Town Clerk, Rentals Report, Hwy Report, Justice Report, Supervisor/Bookkeeper Financial Report.

Correspondence: Cattaraugus County Agreement to Spend Highway Moneys for 2022.

Resolution 01-2022: Title: Agreement to Spend Highway Moneys for 2022

Agreement between the Town Superintendent of the Town of Carrollton, Cattaraugus Count, New York, and the undersigned members of the Town Board. Pursuant to the provision f Section 284 of the Highway Law, we agree that moneys levied and collected in the Town for the repair and improvement of highways, and received from the State for State Aid for the repair and improvement of highways, shall be expended as follows:

1. General Repairs. The sum of $335,152 shall be set aside to be expended for primary work and general repairs upon 24.08 miles of town highways, including sluices, culverts and bridges having a span of less than five feet and board walks or renewals thereof. 

Executed in duplicate this 15th day of February, 2022. By Supervisor Robert Rinfrette, Councilman Dan Newbury, Jay Little, Town Superintendent of Highways Michael Fox. 
Highway Dept. Mike Fox reported that he, and the County along with Supervisor Rinfrette met on the Leonard Run Bridge and the possibility of the County and Carrollton doing a trade of the Bridge for a portion of Chipmonk Rd. He stated the meeting went well and it is in very preliminary stages. He would like the Board to give their thoughts. He stated if they are not interested in doing the swap with the County, he will not continue working on it. The Board all agreed to have Hwy Superintendent Mike Fox continue pursuing the idea of the swap. 
Guests:

Bradford Raptors -Jen Redington approached the Board about using the Football field, gym and storage in the Boys Locker room. The Gym is for conditioning beginning Feb. 6 from 8am to 12pm on Sundays only and until the weather breaks to be outside. The Football field would be July-October 3 days a week, and storage for equipment would be all year. The Board agreed and set a price at $1,050 for the year, and provide liability insurance. 
Tom Fenner Realty-Tom Fenner announced he has been working with Town Assessor Sue Putt & Toni Sheridan with the County, and Ian Benjamin. He stated in all the work they have found there is no documents at all on the piece of the land where the “Baseball Field” is. There is no size established, it is unknown.  The last correspondence found was in 2015. His research is done. As far as he can see the best alternative is to have an undeveloped piece of Town property be swapped out for the Town to have made usable for the Town residents if we sell the “baseball field” property. The swap can not be an already established public used area such as the playground already set in.  The other option is to sell the property as is and they have to deal with what it is whether it is with the state or not. It is basically a “Ghost Property”.  The Board thanked Tom Fenner for going above and beyond to help sort out this situation. 
Clerk Report:

Rentals: Clerk Carlson provided the Fiscal Report to date. 
1)Sent contract over for the 2021 to Bradford Raptors for the storage in the Men’s Locker room, spoke to Cameron Snodgrass and he said the $90.00 per month would work. 2) Dan Newbury reported that S&B Sound Rm 204 does not have heat in their room, Carol Poling Tenant Rm 201 does not have heat. Carol has brought in own heater for while she in there. Councilman Newbury stated he told Room 204 to purchase heater and deduct from rent or give receipts to Clerk for reimbursement. However, S&B stated they need their equipment to not be getting cold when they are not there. Newbury reported Siemen’s said they would be down in the next 3 days of this week. 
Water/Sewer Clerks Report: 
Payments are coming in promptly, nothing outstanding to report. 
The relevies from 2021 have been distributed to the Town through the Tax warrant as of February 10th, 2022. 
PB Chair Wendy Johnston: Wendy provided the Board with the PB Monthly Minutes from February. 
5G -PB Member Laura Rogers has taken that piece over and has not been able to get anywhere with it. They have been told that the County has the 5G in their hands. The letter the Town received was actually some lawyer, not local just offering services. The Planning Board is handing it back over to the Town Board and when the Town Board has input as to what they want about it in the Zoning Book, then they will work on applying it to our Town. Wendy stated she actually just did training hours for this year, and it covered the 5G rollout. 
Veteran Flags project is now up and running. Information is posted on the Town of Carrollton Planning Board Facebook site. The link is posted there to place the order, and Angela Fox-Jefferds is willing to help anyone place orders if need be. The price per order is $120.00, requiring 30 orders minimum to start a batch. Will be hanging from Memorial Day through Labor Day.  Fliers and posters are being distributed to Complex, Legion, Club, Post Office and anywhere suggested. 
Car Show- The Planning Board has been approached and is willing to help set up a committee for the 2nd Annual Car Show for the Town of Carrollton. 

Zoning Concerns- The Planning Board is requesting to please give them specifics as to what they want changed in the Zoning Book so they can give full attention to it. 

Old Business:

Dog Control:
Supervisor Rinfrette addressed the Dog Control Position, stated the need to revisit the Position at this meeting.  Councilman Bottone apologized to the Board about some public behavior and he wanted Dusty Bottone to be out of the equation. He stated he felt that Angela Yeager would be good at the position. At this time Councilman Bottone also informed the Board his health is not good and when he is ready to resign, he would like to suggest David Frederick as a person of interest to fill his position on the Board.  

Councilman Bottone again stated he is recusing himself. Councilman Newbury stated he would like the whole Board at the meeting to vote on it. Clerk Carlson we do have to have a Dog Control Officer in the Town. 

Complex Report: Councilman Newbury stated the Elevator has been had a maintenance check done by Schindler Elevator, the phone is not working. It will need to be addressed. A 3rd party Inspector will need to be hired for an official Inspection. An Elevator has to be inspected twice a year. Inspection is approximately $300.00 per time.  

Councilman Newbury reported that Johnson Controls had come back to do the work on the parts for the fire alarms to get back in working order and pass the annual fire alarm inspection.
CEO Lance Jobe: Lance was available via phone for the entire meeting. Answering any questions from the Board and the Public during Open Forum. 
Open Forum:
Town Resident/property owner-Ian Clark addressed the Board about Union Concrete using the water from the fire hydrants. He wanted to know if they are being metered and billed. Ian stated he checked with the billing clerk- Julie and she said they are not being billed. CWO Rick Dixon replied that he gave them permission to do use it. He said they are not being billed for the use due to they help with paving the road down on Spittler Lane and they have helped us with fill for the Cemetery Road and a few other areas.  Rick stated that the Town has been doing this sort of thing for years. Ian questioned how we are only 136 users paying for water and Union Concrete is just taking without paying for it. Rick said he was just following what has been done for years. Ian pointed out that the Town Cemetery benefited from it, but it is the Water district suffering from it. Rick stated he would not do the existing process any more if that is what the Board is requesting. 
Town Resident/property owner- Tyler Robinson addressed the Board about the home located at 573 Paton Drive.  He stated that he had a dispute of snow recently. Tyler proved his property line to the owner. He stated the house is being worked on but it has condemned signs on it, how can they live there if it is condemned? Lance Jobe stated it is condemned, and he has had several conversations with the owner. He also informed the owner that is now has structural damage inside to the foundation that he saw while doing a walk through with the owner. He stated that the owner now must get a structural engineer in there. He has put holes in walls to go through or down into. Tyler Robinson also inquired about what was going on with the property on Paton Drive where the house was being built. He stated they are living in the 2 campers, and living in the basement of the house they are building. They have a chicken coop shed they are using for sewer, and the woods. Jeff Case also a Town Resident/property owner is also witnessing the same situation. Lance Jobe addressed the complaint and stated he is out of town right now; did not know they are still building and they do have a Stop Work Order. Tyler Robinson also provided the information from our Town Zoning Laws with the camper situation, stating that an owner can have one stored on property but it can not be used for occupancy. It also states that the trailer/camper can only be owned by the owner that lives on that property. Permanent use of a trailer as a residence is prohibited.  
Motion made by Councilman Bottone, seconded by Councilman Newbury to adjourn the Meeting at 7PM.
All voting yes, Motion carried. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
Julie Carlson-Town Clerk
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